Central Park Gardens
Steering Committee Meeting Minutes
11:30 am – 1:00 pm, February 18, 2009
Members attending: Emily Griswold, Bob Stephenson, Jim Fowler, Peg Smith, Dorothy Peterson, Gail Morris, Willa Pettygrove, Linda Parsons

1. The group welcomed Gail Morris to her first steering committee meeting.  Ruth Williams was not able to attend.
2. Updates and Miscellaneous Discussion Items
a. Permanent kiosk design – Emily discussed the steering committee’s comments with metal artist Shaunie Briggs in January.  Shaunie agreed that she would revise the design and submit it to Emily for the steering committee and the city’s review.  Emily is still waiting to hear from Shaunie.
b. Brochure design and text – Emily, Peg, Willa, and Jan were not able to meet before this meeting to develop a proposal for the brochure text.  They plan to meet soon.
c. Compost delivery – Bob Stephenson will coordinate with Brennan Bird from Project Compost to get compost delivered to the garden on Thursday or Friday for the Saturday work day.
d. Service club help with work days – Peg noted that the NSCS (National Society of Collegiate Scholars) group that helped with the Feb 7 work day did a great job and she would like to send them a thank you.  The group thought it was a good idea in general to send formal thank yous to service clubs that help with garden work days.  Peg offered to assist with this effort by sending a thank you email message with a photo attached.  Emily has not had a regular policy of thanking volunteers in writing.  Emily will send Peg the email address for the NSCS contact so she can thank them.
e. Pest control – Martin Guerena, the city IPM Specialist, has given Peg permission to spray organic pest control products in the gardens.  As a courtesy, Peg informs Martin before she does any applications.  Linda is interested in spraying neem oil on the roses for insect control.  Linda should notify Peg who will notify Martin about the application.

f. Contact information – Linda mentioned that it would be good to have contact information, especially cell phone numbers, for the steering committee members.  Emily has been intending to put together a roster, and she plans to collect and distribute this information to the group.

g. Spring planting – Emily has ordered a bunch of seeds that she plans to start this winter for spring planting in the garden.  Linda asked to see a copy of the seed list, particularly for the rose and flower garden.

3. Vegetable Garden Area Improvements

a. Pathway renovation project – Emily met with Gregg Harrington on Tuesday, Feb 17th to discuss the next path renovation project.  Gregg is still interested in organizing more Rotary work days for this project.  He would like to do the oval vegetable path and the connector paths to the north and south for the next phase of renovations.  He said he would send Emily a suggested weekend date that would work well for the Rotary calendar.
Since this part of the garden path system is quite curvy, Peg, Emily, and Bob decided that it would be best to use Trex benderboard for the edging.  This product is 3/8” x 3-1/2”, and will be able to flex better around tight curves.  Linda offered to help Peg dig and define the borders of the pathway around the vegetable garden.
b. Compost proposal – The Arboretum has a wood 3-bin compost structure that they can donate to Central Park.  The structure is 3’ tall, 3’ deep, and 9’ wide.  Peg, Emily, and Bob have identified a place to site the bin on the northwest side of the vegetable oval bed.  The bin can be screened from the street with shrubs and will be near the gravel pathway for easy access and teaching.  Our current MOU with the City of Davis does not allow composting.  We will need to submit a formal proposal to the city which will likely need to go to the Recreation and Parks Commission and then the City Council for the approval.  Sandy Dietrich thinks we have a good chance of getting permission due to our positive track record.  Peg recently went through the city’s compost training program, and she offered to help with the proposal, which could draw directly from the recommendations in the city’s composting handbook for home gardeners.  Steve Radosevich offered to pick up horse manure from a local stable to enrich the compost pile.
4. Education Program Planning
a. Report on February workshops – Weather held out, and we had good attendance at compost/soil prep and tool care workshops.  We have had nothing but positive comments in participant evaluations.  At least one participant commented that sometime it was difficult to hear the presenter.  The group discussed purchasing a portable PA system to make the workshops more accessible for participants with hearing loss.  Emily will look into using Slosson funds to make this purchase.
Linda commented that it was challenging for her to teach the rose pruning class by herself.  For a live demonstration of pruning in a confined area, like the rose and flower garden, it is best to have two instructors demonstrating technique so all the participants can get close enough to see and benefit from the instruction.  There is already a system in place to recruit a Master Gardener assistant for every workshop on the MG volunteer website.  This is a great role for new trainees.
b. 2009 program calendar – The committee reviewed the 2008 program calendar and had the following recommendations for 2009 programs.  Peg will work up a more formal proposal for the programs and recruit instructors.
i. Stick with second Saturday pattern to avoid conflicts with work days and Woodland Community College workshops

ii. May – The benefits of mulch
iii. May – How to water efficiently with your current irrigation system

iv. June – Identify common pest and beneficial insects

v. June – Plants to attract beneficial insects

vi. July – cooking from garden demo?

vii. August – cooking from garden demo?

viii. September – fall vegetable planting

ix. September – selecting ornamental plants for fall planting (Emily)

x. October – Open house

xi. October – Propagation by divisions and cuttings (Linda and Jim)

xii. October – Growing wildflowers from seed

xiii. November – preparing for winter in the garden (winter whacking)

xiv. November – Season extending with cold frames and row covers

c. Opportunity to list events in city recreation guide – We can probably get our classes listed if we have them planned far enough in advance for the city’s publication deadlines.  Emily will check on spring deadline for publishing fall rec guide.
d. Summer cooking from the garden demonstrations – Emily attended the Feb 13th meeting of the Davis Farm to School Connection Steering Committee to propose  working in partnership to develop cooking demonstration programs in the garden this summer.  There was a lot of interest, particularly by Marco Vespignani (a doctor with the Institute of Restorative Health) and Randii MacNear (who has over 20 years experience organizing cooking demos at the Farmers Market).  Dorothy recommended “Kids Cook Farm-Fresh Food” as a valuable resource for planning the cooking demonstrations in a way that would coordinate with school garden curriculum.  She offered to bring two copies to the work day Feb 21 to lend to Peg and Emily.  The book is also available from the California Department of Education for about $20.
e. North Davis Elementary pilot program – Peg has been in contact with the science teachers from North Davis Elementary.  She is currently waiting for the science teachers to give her their curriculum standards so she can see how to fit that with garden activities.  Patricia Carpenter has given Peg her school garden teaching binders which should be a great resource for garden curriculum development.  Peg plans to develop the program this summer and start it in the fall.  She plans to coordinate the program with the on-site school garden.  Dorothy encouraged Peg to participate in the garden walkabout of the North Davis Elementary school site with school facility managers.
5. Fundraising Activities

a. Slosson proposal update – Emily has an inside tip that we will probably receive full funding for the proposal she submitted in December.  Funding would cover a second kiosk for the vegetable garden, orientation signs for all seven theme gardens, permanent signs to complement the Rivera mosaic sculpture, and a cell phone tour subscription for a year.
b. Ace donation request – Emily plans to request that Ace provide the gardens with $1600 in tools in exchange for $1100 in funds (a $500 donation).  Mary Yaussy used to work at Ace and knows the owner, Jennifer Anderson.  Mary suggested early spring as a good time to make the request.
6. Upcoming Outreach Opportunities



a. Recycled Art Fair – April 22 – Dorothy is organizing this event in coordination with Earth Day.  She’s open to a campus and Tree Davis proposal to incorporate an Arbor Day celebration into the event.  Davis Bicycles! will also be participating.  The recycled art will be exhibited in Central Park Gardens.
b. Gardeners Fair at Arboretum Plant Sale – April 25 – We have an opportunity to have an outreach table at this event to recruit volunteers, promote our educational programs, and spread the word about the gardens.  The Arboretum wants us to have an interactive activity at our table, and Willa suggested that we feature the same fragrance comparison activity we used at the Open House last fall.
7. Long-Range Planning Calendar
a. Emily prepared a rough calendar of garden projects for 2009 which is attached below.  See comments from the meeting in italics.

Long-Range Planning Calendar – Emily’s Rough Stab
Winter 2009

· Vegetable garden pathway renovation

· Plan summer and fall education programs

· Develop brochure plan and get competitive quotes
· Acquire and spread compost

· Create city compost bin proposal
· Request Ace tool donation
· Work with DF2SC partners to develop cooking demonstration pilot program
· Seek teacher input on curriculum for North Davis Elementary garden tour program

· Work with city irrigation crew to make repairs and adjustments – The City will no longer have a dedicated irrigation crew.  This is the last chance to give Shelly a work list before the crew breaks up.
Spring 2009

· Kiosk fabrication and installation

· Hire design firm to create brochure, print brochure

· Plan summer education programs

· Host Recycled Art Fair – April 22
· Attend Gardeners Fair at Arboretum Plant Sale – April 25
· Plant summer vegetables

· Complete spring planting
· Mulch entire garden

· Install compost bin
· Coordinate garden tour curriculum with North Davis Elementary and implement tours – delay program start until fall
· Update plant labels for spring plantings
Summer 2009

· Plan for fall Open House

· Run summer programs
· Review North Davis Elementary tour program and decide on next steps

· Update plant labels before Open House

· Slosson grant elements:

· Solicit design proposal for second kiosk

· Work on concepts and content for interpretive signs

· Work on concepts and content for cell phone tour

· Plant cool season vegetables

· Seek funds for fall planting
Fall 2009
· Hold fall Open House
· Run fall plantings

· Plan for winter and spring programs

· Plant wildflower seeds

· Prepare annual appeal letter

· Work on grant proposals as opportunities arise

Minutes prepared by Emily Griswold

